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Quarterly Newsletter of the Sierra Club – Greater Baltimore Group

Opportunities for Involvement (see inside for more information):

· February 12 – 2008 Primary Elections – VOTE!!!

· February 13 – Global Climate Forum at Loyola College

· February 18 – Lobby Day and Environmental Summit in Annapolis

· February 20 – Greater Baltimore Children & Nature Conference

· February 25 – Greater Baltimore Group General Meeting

· February 25 – Baltimore City Eco-Summit

· February 27 and March 5 – Baltimore County CZMP workshops

· March 21 – Happy Hour Social

· April 3 - Outings Planning Meeting 

· April 5 – Project Clean Stream and Potomac River Watershed Clean Up



· April 10 - Executive Committee Public Meeting

· April 14 – Patuxent River Clean Up

· April 19 and 20 – Earth Day weekend and April 22 - Earth Day

· April 26 – May 2 - Baltimore Green Week and April 26 - Ecofestival 

· 2nd Thursday of each month - Young Sierrans Socials

· Saturday after 2nd Thursday of each month – Young Sierrans Outings

· See Outings Schedule in newsletter and on website

Volunteer to: 


· Volunteer to serve on the GB Sierra Club’s Political Action Committee and get involved in the 2008 elections.  Contact Janet Schollenberger by phone 443-386-5054 or by email jscholle4@jhsph.edu.
· Serve as Cool Cities-Global Warming-Energy Chair, as Conservation Chair, on the Harford County subgroup, on committees or form a new committee: Contact Ron Henry at 410-838-9119 or 443-474-7449 or RonLHenry@msn.com or RonLHenry@clearviewcatv.net.

· Be an outings leader: Contact Jack Wise at 410-256-3963

· Help maintain trails or eradicate invasive plants: Contact Mary Corddry at 443-386-0862, 410-239-4590, or XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com

· If you want to get involved with local environmental action but don’t know how to get started, contact Chris Yoder, Membership Chair at 410-466-2462 or cncyoder@comcast.net.
· Share your enthusiasm for the outdoors with Baltimore City youngsters.  We need leaders and co-leaders for outings with youth at the three schools with which we partner.  Contact Bob Iacovazzi at bicobob3@copper.net.  Check out the Baltimore Inner City Outings at www.ico.sierraclub.org/Baltimore 

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Test Your Hiking Knowledge & Win An REI Backpack
Come to a special meeting of the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club on Monday, February 25 at 7:00 PM.  Take the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club Hiker Quiz and enjoy a fascinating slide show by Baltimore Trails author Bryan MacKay.  The winner of the Hikers Quiz will receive a $185 backpack donated by the REI Timonium store.  This general meeting will be held at the Towson library, 320 York Road, 1.2 miles south of Baltimore Beltway exit 26.

The Hikers Quiz consists of 20 questions, most of which require identifying trails in the Greater Baltimore area from photos of distinctive trail landmarks.  Other questions test your knowledge of trail skills and trail threats.  Anyone is welcome to take the quiz but Sierra Club officers and outing leaders will not be eligible to win the backpack.  In the event of a tie for high score we’ll draw a winner from names placed in a hiking hat.

Bryan MacKay will introduce you to the John Muir Trail, which the Pacific Crest Trail Association describes as...

“passing through what many backpackers say is the finest mountain scenery in the United States. This is a land of 13,000-foot and 14,000-foot peaks, of lakes in the thousands, and of canyons and granite cliffs. It's also a land blessed with the mildest, sunniest climate of any major mountain range in the world.  The John Muir Trail is 211 miles long and runs (mostly in conjunction with the PCT) from Yosemite Valley to Mt Whitney, in California.”

Bryan will describe this premier trail through photos taken during his section backpacks of the JMT.  Bryan will also talk about his updates to Baltimore Trails.  After seeing the great photos and hearing Bryan’s fascinating description you’ll want to immediately start planning your JMT hike.

For further information contact Richard Klein, who is organizing this event for the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club, at 410-654-3021 or Rklein@ceds.org.

Come Out for Baltimore City’s "Eco-Summit"

By Chris Yoder, GB Membership Chair

The Baltimore City "Eco-Summit: Health and Environmental Justice" is scheduled for February 25.  Sierra Club members, along with members of other organizations, will rally at the Baltimore City Hall in the afternoon to ask the City Council to make Baltimore a Cool City.

Under former Mayor O'Malley, the City committed to the Sierra Club's Cool Cities Campaign.   On the 25th, Sierrans and others will ask the City Council to take the first steps towards transforming "Cool Cities" from a slogan into real reductions in the burden our City now imposes on our planet's climate.  Sierrans will turn out in force to call on the City Council to:

First:  "Green our house" by:
1. Inventorying the City's current green house gas emissions.  We can't control what we don't measure.
2. Reforming building codes to require "green standards" for building construction.  We know how to make buildings climate-friendly.  We need to ensure that they are built that way from the start.
3. Purchasing "green vehicles" for the City's fleet.
4. Reforming City purchasing practices to ensure that environmental effects are a factor in evaluating the City's procurement of goods and services.

Second:  Use the military base realignment (BRAC) process as an opportunity to make Baltimore more climate-friendly by:
1. Making Baltimore's existing housing stock attractive for families moving to Maryland as a result of the BRAC process.  Families that settle in existing stock don't contribute to climate damaging sprawl.
2. Creating "green jobs" to put Baltimore citizens to work rehabilitating existing housing in an environmentally sound manner.
3. Encouraging transit-oriented development.

Third:  Supporting non-motorized mobility by ensuring that our streets are "complete streets," compatible with transit, bicycles and pedestrians as well as automobiles.


What you can do:
Lend your voice to rally at Baltimore City Hall.  Registration will begin at 2:00 PM with the actual rally from 2:30 to 4:30.  Contact Chris Yoder (chris.yoder@mdsierra.org or 410-466-2462 for more information or to sign up for the Eco-Summit.  If you can't make the Summit, contact your City Council member and ask them to make Baltimore a true "Cool City."

The Eco-Summit is being planned and coordinated by the Baltimore Environmental Leadership Coalition (BELC).  Participating in the Coalition are the Sierra Club, Baltimore Green Week, Baltimore Community for Environmental Justice, Clean Up Coalition, 1000 Friends of Maryland, One Less Car, ACORN, Parks and People, Community Law Center Environmental Justice Project, Maryland League of Conservation Voters, Jones Falls and Herring Run Watershed Associations, Chesapeake Sustainable Business Alliance, Cleanup Coalition, East Baltimore Environmental Justice Partnership, Baltimore Climate Action Network, Baltimore Jewish Environmental Network, and more.  Invited to the Eco-Summit are all City Council members and representatives from various City agencies.

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Reducing Greenhouses Gases & Preserving Rural Lands Through CZMP
By Richard Klein

Once every four years Baltimore County citizens have a unique opportunity to reduce sprawl and foster Smart Growth.  The opportunity is known as the Comprehensive Zoning Map Process (CZMP).  Through CZMP anyone may propose a change in the zoning assigned to any land within the County.  Of course, zoning determines the type and intensity of activity permitted through future land use changes.  

The 2008 CZMP cycle began last September when citizens had a six-week window to propose zoning changes.  Then, it was the turn of County planning staff, the Planning Board, and the County Council.  At this point 562 rezoning issues have been proposed throughout the seven County Council districts. 

An Example of Rezoning Impacts - the North County 
More than a third of the issues are proposed for the third Councilmatic district, which covers the rural northern portion of the County.  A total of 7,240 acres of rural lands have been proposed for downzoning in the third district.  Most of these issues involve reducing the intensity of development from one house for every two- to five-acres to one per 25- to 50-acres.  

There are also 47 issues where upzoning has been proposed for 711 acres of rural lands.  Half of these issues call for increasing the number of housing units allowed.  If approved these issues would quadruple the number of lots allowed.  Of greater concern are the 24 issues where residential-zoned rural lands would become available for commercial development.  

Numerous Sensitive Environmental Features Impacted
The third district supports some of the County’s most sensitive environmental resources.  A database compiled by North County Preservation (www.northcountypreservation.org) revealed that these 47 upzoning sites adjoin or contain an average of two sensitive features and some as many as five.  These features include large tracts of forest, wetlands, floodplains, trout streams, the NCR Trail, and habitat for threatened, endangered species.  

Impervious area is an important indicator of how much impact is caused by development.  Impervious area includes rooftops, streets, parking lots, and all other surfaces, which prevent rain from soaking into the earth.  Highly sensitive environmental resources, like our 36 brook trout streams, will be lost if even 2% of the watershed is covered by impervious surfaces.  For the typical brook trout watershed, it takes just 24 acres of rooftops, streets, and parking lots to push it over the ecological brink.  If all 47 upzonings were approved, the amount of impervious area would increase 16-fold or by 172 acres, enough to decimate seven brook trout streams!

More Traffic = More Greenhouse Gases
If the 47 properties were developed as presently zoned, traffic volume on north county roads would increase by 560 trips per day.  Generally, rural development causes a greater increase in greenhouse gas emissions compared to that occurring closer in to the Baltimore Beltway.  This is because each trip tends to cover more miles with more fuel combusted and greater emission of greenhouse gases.  

If the 47 properties were rezoned as proposed, instead of 560 more trips per day, there could be as many as 84,000!  Most of this dramatic increase comes from upzoning rural residential land for commercial development.  A typical acre of rural residential generates about one trip per day, while an acre of commercial adds 500 vehicle trips per day.  

Aggravating School Overcrowding
The school impact of rural growth just became a matter of heightened concern among north county parents.  Sparks Elementary recently became officially overcrowded.  Actually, Sparks Elementary parents have viewed the school as being overcrowded for some time.  But updated projections show that enrollment now exceeds the critical 115% threshold of school capacity.  Sparks Elementary enrollment (498 students) is actually at 118% of capacity (421 students). 

Unlike some other Maryland counties, Baltimore waits until a school reaches 115% of capacity to begin restricting development, which would further aggravate crowding.  Anne Arundel begins regulating growth when enrollment reaches 100% of capacity and, unlike Baltimore County, does not include portable classrooms when computing school capacity.  Under existing zoning, the 47 properties add an estimated 27 students to north county schools.  This figure would increase by a factor of four to 107 more students if the upzonings were approved.

What You Can Do
To learn if one of the rezoning issues affects your favorite hiking trail, fishing stream, neighborhood, or some other place you treasure, go to the County’s My Neighborhood Zoning webpage at: www.co.ba.md.us/Agencies/myneighborhood/zoning.html.   From this webpage you can view a map of your area.  A star, like those on the map accompanying this article, denotes the location of each rezoning issue.  Click on the “Identify” button along the left-hand side of the webpage, then the rezoning star, and a window will open giving some details regarding each issue.

The Greater Baltimore Sierra Club and Community & Environmental Defense Services (CEDS) has scheduled two CZMP workshops for citizens:

· February 27, Wednesday, 7:00 PM, Catonsville library, 1100 Frederick Road

· March 5, Wednesday, 7:00 PM, Towson Library, 320 York Road

To register for either workshop contact CEDS at 410-654-3021 or Help@ceds.org.  

During the workshops you will learn how to determine if a rezoning issue will have a positive or negative effect on the environmental resources you treasure and other factors critical to your quality of life.  We will also offer advice for presenting testimony at your first opportunity to influence decision-making on the rezoning issues.  This opportunity will be the Planning Board hearings scheduled for March at seven locations around Baltimore County.  Following is information about each hearing:

CZMP 2008 Planning Board Public Hearings

All hearings begin at 7 PM.  Public sign in begins at 6 PM.

1st Council District: Tuesday, March 4, Lansdowne Senior High School

2nd Council District: Thursday, March 6, Pikesville Senior High School

3rd Council District: Tuesday, March 11, Loch Raven Senior High School

4th Council District: Thursday, March 13, Randallstown Senior High School

5th Council District: Tuesday, March 18, Perry Hall Senior High School

6th Council District: Thursday, March 20, Overlea Senior High School

7th Council District: Tuesday, March 25, Patapsco Senior High School

For further detail on the CZMP process or these workshops, visit: www.ceds.org/bcmd. 

Completion of the CZMP

After the Planning Board’s public hearings, the Board will vote to adopt a recommendation on each issue before May 16.  These recommendations then will be transmitted to the County Council within 20 days.  A revised Log of Issues will be published to serve as the basis for the County Council’s public hearings in June in each Councilmanic district.  Before September 16, the County Council will vote to accept, reject, or modify the Planning Board’s recommendation on each issue.  After this legislative action, the County Executive will sign the revised Comprehensive Zoning Maps, which take effect as law.  In November, the Office of Planning will prepare the final official amended Zoning Maps and publish the final edition of the Log of Issues, containing the County Council’s decisions.

For more information about Baltimore County’s CZMP process, check out the following webpage: www.co.ba.md.us/Agencies/planning/zoning/2008czmp/
Greater Baltimore Group - Sierra Club Contacts

Ron Henry, GB Group Chair

40 E. Jarrettsville Rd


Forest Hill, Maryland  21050-1630

E-mail: RonLHenry@msn.com or RonLHenry@clearviewcatv.net

410-838-9119 or 443-474-7449

Greater Baltimore Group: www.maryland.sierraclub.org/baltimore
Young Sierrans website: http://maryland.sierraclub.org/baltimore/youngsierrans
Young Sierrans email: youngsierrans@gmail.com

Baltimore Inner City Outings : http://www.ico.sierraclub.org/baltimore/

	NAME
	PHONE/EMAIL
	POSITION

	Bob Burchard
	410-744-05d10

bobburchard@yahoo.com
	Inner City Outings Liaison

Cool Cities – Baltimore County

Ex Com Member

	Mary C. Corddry
	410-239-4590

443-386-0862 cell

XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com
	Newsletter Co-Editor (copy)

Recording Secretary

Ex Com Member

	Sherry Dowdell
	410-484-2964

sldowdell@hotmail.com
	Newsletter Co-Editor (design)

	Doug Gaede
	410-357-0007

sierra@gaede.net
	Webmaster

	Kathy Harget
	410-440-9896

hargetk@yahoo.com
	Young Sierrans Chair

Ex Com Member

	Ron Henry
	410-838-9119

443-474-7449

RonLHenry@msn.com
RonLHenry@clearviewcatv.net
	Group Chair

Chapter Vice Chair

Chapter Delegate (Alt)

Harford County Representative

Energy & Conservation Chair 

Ex Com Member

	Bob Iacovazzi
	bicobob3@copper.net
	BICO Chair

	Katja Kjelgaard
	410-455-0408

kkjelgaard@att.net
	Interim Treasurer

	Karen McGullam
	443-394-8572

kmcgullam@hotmail.com
	Chapter Delegate

	Patrick McMahon
	410-599-5123

Patrick@mcmahon.com
	Transportation Chair

Ex Com Member

	Paul Schoen
	410-667-4889

pstech@smart.net
	Ex Com Member

	Janet Schollenberger
	443-386-5054

jscholle4@yahoo.com
	Political Chair

Ex Com Member

	Cliff Terry
	410-944-9477

Cliff.Terry@maryland.sierraclub.org
	Population Chair

	Bette Thomson
	410-666-2696

bette888@verizon.net
	Outings Gatekeeper

	Jack Wise
	410-256-3963

Hikingjack@Netzero.net
	Outings Chair

Ex Com Member

	Charles (Chris) Yoder
	410-466-2462

cncyoder@comcast.net
	Membership Chair


FROM THE CHAIR – January 2008

Hello All!  Wow, here we are in the first quarter 2008 already and many things are happening that will keep us all busy.  Maryland’s primary election day is February 12.  The Greater Baltimore Sierra Club’s Political Committee (POLCOM) is hard at work reviewing candidates and offering support for those endorsed by the Maryland Chapter. Janet Schollenberger, our POLCOM chair, will be delighted when she calls for assistance and you all respond by saying yes to her request!  

The MD Chapter and the Greater Baltimore Group (in fact it was unanimous from all groups of the Chapter) has endorsed Congressman Wayne Gilchrest for re-election.  He has been a steady supporter of the Chesapeake Bay and environmental legislation.  He very ably supported environmental groups during the April 2007 Federal hearings by opposing the proposed Sparrows Point LNG terminal site.  Congressman Gilchrest needs our support.  He faces a very strong challenger during this primary because of his pro-environmental stances on issues like the LNG.  Let’s give it to him by helping in any way we can by volunteering for campaign phone calls, letters to the editor (LTEs), talking to friends and neighbors, handing out campaign literature, or whatever!  Please contact Janet Schollenberger and offer your assistance!  It will be most appreciated!

The Maryland General Assembly’s 2008 legislative session is underway.  We will be keeping you informed and calling upon you to actively support key environmental bills during the January-April session.  The first focus will be on passing the Global Warming Solutions Act (GWSA).  Although Governor O’Malley supports this legislation, we need to keep him apprised of our support.  We need to be proactive at the grass roots level by contacting all our Sate delegates and senators and getting them to sponsor this bill.  Much groundwork was done in the 2007 legislative session and during the summer and fall with our Climate Action Campaign to garner support for GWSA passage.  We now have a different Governor and public opinion is in our favor.  So let’s do our part and get the GWSA bill passed and signed into law.

Another key legislative effort will focus on the Chesapeake Bay and Tributaries Critical

Areas legislation, to require a 1,000 foot setback from our waters for any development. 

Another effort will be the sorely needed emphasis on alternative transportation such as mass transit by rail and bus. The cycle must be reversed of continually using the passé mindset of expanding highways, which only leads to more pollution and negatively exacerbates land use issues!

This is “THE IMPORTANT LEGISLATIVE YEAR” to set in motion the mechanisms that will enable us to obtain the environmental gains needed to offset and turn back the negative environmental impacts of the past.  I solicit your help to achieve this objective!

Until next time!!

Cheers,

Ron

Upcoming Greater Baltimore Group Meetings

Executive Committee Public Meeting

Sierra Club members and non-members are invited to attend the next quarterly public meeting of the Greater Baltimore Group’s Executive Committee.  The meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 10, 7:30 – 9:30 p.m. at the Maryland Presbyterian Church near Towson.  Come to participate in the discussions and planning.

Directions to the Maryland Presbyterian Church: Take the Baltimore Beltway (695) to Exit 28 (Providence Road).  Take Providence Road north.  The church building is on your right just outside the Beltway.  Parking lots are in front and at the side of the building. 

Outings Planning Meeting

New and prospective outings leaders are welcome to attend the next quarterly meeting of the Greater Baltimore Group’s Outings Committee on Thursday, April 3.  Come plan new outings and meet other outings leaders.  If you're interested in leading outings and are curious about what is involved, come and talk with the outings leaders.  The meeting will be held at the Panera Bread restaurant in Timonium, beginning with dinner and socialization at 6:30 p.m. in a quiet corner and a meeting to follow at 7:00.  From I-83 north, take exit 16 Timonium Rd. east, turn left on York Rd., and turn right at the next light for the Timonium Center across from the State Fairgrounds.  The restaurant is in the right rear area of the parking lot beside Office Depot.  For more information, call Bette at 410-666-2696.


Happy Hour Social

Members and non-members are invited to meet on March 21, 6 – 8 PM for socialization, happy hour, and dinner at the Charred Rib in the Ridgely Shopping Center in Lutherville near York Road. Walking distance to the Lutherville light rail station. For details, contact Paul at 410-667-4889 or pstech@smart.net. 
Join the Young Sierrans
By Kathy Harget, Chair of Young Sierrans


Looking to join a group of young or young at heart individuals who love to spend time outdoors for hikes and other outings, and indoors for lively chatter, good food, and libations?  Search no further! 

Two and half years after the Baltimore Young Sierrans group was formed, our email list has grown to 145 young adults in the Baltimore area.  We hold a social on every second Thursday of the month and at least one outing monthly.  We have four certified outings leaders – Kathy Harget, Lloyd Allen, Amy Swakhamer, and Sally Hoyt – and we’re always looking for new leaders.  Our schedule includes day hikes, camping trips, bike rides, tubing, and more.  Approximately 15-20 people show up for each of our events, ranging in age from 21-40.  And at most gatherings, we have at least one new person, so don’t be afraid to join us solo or with friends!

For more information and details on upcoming outings, please visit our website:  http://maryland.sierraclub.org/baltimore/youngsierrans.  You can also feel free to contact the Chair of this group, Kathy, at youngsierrans@gmail.com, or 410-440-9896. Hope to see you on the trail or at one of our socials!

In Search of Newsletter Contributors:

The deadline is April 10th for submissions to the mid-May Baltimore Sierran newsletter.  We are seeking contributions from environmentalists of all ages and interests.  We need articles, news, ideas, photographs, or poems related to the environment, conservation, or outings in Baltimore City, Baltimore County, or Harford County.  Send contributions or ideas to Mary Corddry at 410-239-4590 or 443-386-0862 or XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com or 75 Perryfalls Place, Nottingham, MD 21236.  

We Need Your E-mail Addresses!

The Sierra Club is most effective when our members show up at community meetings or hearings or contact their elected officials to voice their opinions and advocate for the environment.  We can use e-mail to contact you more than the four times a year this newsletter affords us, in order to let you know about upcoming meetings or important legislation.  If you want to join this environmental hot-mail, give your e-mail address to Cliff Terry at: Cliff.Terry@maryland.sierraclub.org.

If you don’t want to rummage around looking for outings schedules before each weekend, get on the e-mail notification list for upcoming outings.  Send your e-mail address to Alan Penczek at: f-pencze@mail.vjc.edu. 

Save the Date: February 18 – Maryland Environmental Action Day
The Maryland environmental community's statewide Environmental Action Day will be in Annapolis on President's Day, which is February 18, starting around noon.  Come, learn, and show your support! 

The event will include a briefing on the hot environmental issues, information from top state officials, fast pace training, helpful lobbying tips, and an opportunity to meet your legislators and have your voice heard.  We need you to make this event a success.  Your presence will help reduce pollution from the Chesapeake Bay, curb global warming, and promote smart growth.   

Contact Chris Yoder at chris.yoder@mdsierra.org or 410-466-2462 to sign up or for more information.

Environmental Legislative Priorities Shaping up for 2008

By Janet Schollenberger, GB Political Chair

As concerned individuals of our natural environment, it is critical that we urge our State Assembly representatives to vote in favor of pro-environmental bills and urge Governor O’Malley to sign them into law.  By doing our part individually, we will collectively materialize into a strong and clear voice for conserving Maryland’s land, waterways, and wildlife.  

Please check the websites of the Maryland Sierra Club (http://maryland.sierraclub.org) and Maryland League of Conservation Voters (http://www.mdlcv.org) to keep abreast of the latest developments in bills and issues.  

If you really want to get involved and up close to the action, come to the 2008 Annual Environmental Summit on February 18 in Annapolis.  Speakers from the General Assembly and environmental organizations will be presenting the legislative agenda and issues for the 2008 session.  Contact Chris Yoder at chris.yoder@mdsierra.org or 410-466-2462 to sign up or for more information.

The Governor's Office may be contacted in several ways: 

By mail: 100 State Circle, Annapolis, Maryland 21401-1925 

By telephone: 410-974-3901 • 1-800-811-8336 
By internet  http://www.governor.maryland.gov/mail/
Get your state legislators’ contact information on the internet or by phone:

By Internet: http://mdelect.net/electedofficials/  

By Phone: 1-410-946-5400 (Maryland General Assembly Information Library)

Program Open Space

Program Open Space has saved over 800,000 acres of land from development since its inception in 1969 (http://www.partnersforopenspace.org).  In the 2005 General Assemblysession, the Partners for Open Space, a coalition of 150 environmental organizations, descended on Annapolis to save Program Open Space.  They successfully convinced the General Assembly to pass legislation that would stop the transfer of preserved public lands to private owners and the diversion of open space tax dollars to the general budget.  This was a triumph for those of us who lobbied our representatives and for 85% of Maryland voters who subsequently supported the constitutional amendment to protect our preserved lands in the 2006 elections.  However, funding for Program Open Space is still in jeopardy.  According to Partners for Open Space, since 2002, more than $480 million dollars in real estate transfer taxes collected for funding the purchase of open space land was diverted to the general state budget to fund unrelated programs.

Contact Governor O’Malley and your state legislators to:

1. Thank them for closing the tax loophole that allows Limited Liability Corporations to transfer real estate without paying the real estate transfer tax that contribute to Program Open Space.  This bill was critical to the full funding of Program Open Space, as the State currently loses millions of dollars in revenue.  It passed both chambers and was signed by the Governor. 

2. Urge them to restore full funding of Program Open Space for this and all future years.

Global Warming Solutions Act 

Maryland ranks highest among those States that will be most negatively impacted by Global Warming.  This bill will set timelines to implement plans that will reduce carbon dioxide emissions.  Plans include a new statewide energy efficiency program, increased use of renewable energy and clean fuels, smart growth measures, green building codes, and the construction of small, efficient power plants to gradually replace massive, old-fashioned plants. Other reductions would come from carbon sequestration projects, such as planting forest buffers along tributaries to the Chesapeake Bay, innovative agricultural practices, and saltwater marsh restoration .

Critical Areas Reform

 The Critical Areas law is critical to the restoration of the Bay because it was designed to protect shorelines within 1,000 feet of tidal water.  The news of fixing this law can’t come soon enough in light of Governor O’Malley’s recent acknowledgement that its goals are not going to be met – not for water quality, nutrient reduction, or sediment issues (Journal of the Alliance for Chesapeake Bay, January 2008). 
Experts have recognized for some time that the Critical Areas law is not being enforced by local governmental jurisdictions, because all too often they are neglecting building violations and permitting too many variances within the critical areas (Journal of the Alliance for Chesapeake Bay, June 2006).  At last, the environmental community is working with the Critical Areas Commission on legislative enhancements to the law that will improve its implementation.  Some suggested revisions included in the bill are: 

· Updating critical area maps 

· Giving the Critical Area Commission regulatory authority 

· Providing for meaningful enforcement 

· Creating a public advocate to defend the critical area in development hearings 

Energy Efficiency

The Energy Efficiency legislation before the Maryland General Assembly would require Maryland to reduce its per capita energy use 15 percent by 2015.  Methods for meeting this goal would require:

· Public utilities to offer energy efficiency incentives to customers 

· Our State government to set higher standards of efficiency for consumer products and offer tax incentives to install more energy efficient cooling and heating systems.    

Chesapeake Bay 2010 Trust Fund
In the special 2007 Maryland legislative session, $50 million was dedicated to clean up the Chesapeake Bay.  We now need legislation to make certain funds allocated to Bay restoration are spent efficiently, by making certain that a plan is created to guide an effective application of these funds (Maryland League of Conservation Voters, http://www.mdlcv.org). 

Keeping up with the General Assembly

by Cliff Terry, GB Population Chair

From tracking bills to communicating with your delegates or senator, you can find it all on the General Assembly's website.

To discover what’s going on in the General Assembly, there’s no better way than the General Assembly’s website.  This article will point you to some of the most useful items there.  You could find them on your own, but some are easy to miss.

The site’s home page is at http://mlis.state.md.us/, and much of what you’d want is listed right on the home page.  The two-column table of contents near the top of the page takes you to items on this page, so browsing this page may be the best approach.

For a description of how a bill becomes a law, click on Department of Legislative Services in the section with the same name just above the bottom of the page, then Documents & Publications, then 2008 Drafting Manual, and see chapter II.  

If you don’t have the number of a bill you’re interested in, you may look it up by the sponsor or subject matter in the Bill Indexes section.  If you know the number of a bill, the Bill Information and Status section leads you to its text, amendments if any, where it is in the process, and a statement of its fiscal impacts (“Fiscal Note”).  The Fiscal Note also gives a good explanation of the bill. Links to Senate Synopsis and House Synopsis in the last line of that section give you lists of every bill introduced in the session so far.

The Hearing Schedules section tells you when and where the assigned committee will hold a hearing on a bill. Anyone can testify, which means you can give your opinion and any relevant facts you can fit into the few minutes allowed, so don’t be shy.  

Toward the bottom of the home page, under the heading Everything Else and the subheading What’s Happening at the Maryland General Assembly, click on 2008 Session - Dates of Interest Calendar for critical dates in the session’s schedule.  In the same section, under the subheading Publications from the Department of Legislative Services, is a link to the Legislative Wrap-up, a weekly summary of what’s happening to bills.

Instead of or in addition to testifying, you can contact your own legislators, and the Contact Your Legislators section near the top of the page can help.  Click on Find your legislators using a street address and type your address in.  The other item in the section invites you to e-mail them.  To identify your legislators if you know your district, scroll down to the Roster section and click on View Roster and List of Committees, then Roster of Legislators by District.   For mailing addresses and phone numbers, also click on View Roster and List of Committees, but then Senate Biographies or House of Delegates Biographies.   For a letter, however, the name plus Senate (or House) Office Building, Annapolis, MD 21401 will suffice.

STOP the Intercounty Connector Toll Road (ICC) - Issue is Not Dead

By Janet Schollenberger, GB Political Chair

In Governor O’Malley’s words, “I am steadfast in support of this project.”  This is the message I received from the Governor in response to my letter opposing the ICC.  There is definitely a conflict in his support of this environmentally devastating project with his position on protecting the Chesapeake Bay.   Please take action.  Go to the Maryland Chapter website (http://maryland.sierraclub.org), print the Stop the ICC ad, and send it to Governor O’Malley.  

The Sierra Club and Environmental Defense have each filed a notice of appeal to building this highway.  Below are two highlights of the many environmental and fiscal impacts of the highway. Please see the Sierra Club website for more details.  Contact me to find out what you can do as a resident in the Baltimore area.

It would result in the clear-cutting of nearly 1,000 acres of mature forest, much of it in stream valley parks and in the headwaters of the Anacostia River and Rock Creek, which contain some of the healthiest streams in the region.
The ICC would cost at least $3.1 billion, according to a recent estimate by the Maryland Department of Transportation (MDOT).  MDOT intends, through the Maryland Transportation Authority (MdTA), to incur almost $2 billion in public debt over the next several years to build the ICC. Interest on that debt could easily exceed $700 million.

There are also unacceptable air quality public health issues associated with the ICC.

AES-Fact or Fiction? New Spin on an Old Tale

By Russell S. Donnelly, Environmental Analyst

Since January 29, 2006, AES Consortium has been spinning a tale for communities, agencies, and legislators, proposing the installation of a multi-million dollar liquid natural gas (LNG) fuel “dump” on Baltimore’s Sparrows Point Peninsula.  FACT: Maryland and its citizens would only achieve tax revenues and 59 permanent jobs, 30 of which must be highly trained individuals.  Where is Maryland’s long-term benefit?

Regarding the proposed dredging around Sparrows Point, AES references amazing “composite” bulk sediment studies conducted during 2006-2007, showing minimal pollution in the project area.  Compositing is like making a milkshake--small parts mixed together for a whole.  This sampling method greatly dilutes the exact amounts and location of pollutants, like trying to identify the chocolate syrup in the milkshake after it is blended.  

QUESTION: Why have AES environmental research reports been resubmitted numerous times?  FACT: The truth is that the air, land, sediment, and water at the Sparrows Point Peninsula are the most toxic in Maryland.  All Federal, State, and local agencies from 1972 thru 2007 have studied, reported, and legally documented this truth as a matter of public record.  Where did 120 years of toxic pollution disappear without any intensive dredging during the entire time?  The Federal agencies DOC and NOAA have entered a strong recommendation that no dredging should occur around Sparrows Point (joint dredging of up to 7.2 million cubic yards covering 2.5 square miles of a "toxic parfait" underwater landfill) before completion of comprehensive triad approach remediation level studies.

Concerning AES’ comments that Maryland residents’ gas bills will be reduced if the LNG terminal is built, we strongly disagree!  BGE in the spring of 2007 entered a statement on the public record that no AES product will enter Maryland’s service system.  The AES products will totally bypass Maryland.  We must ask ourselves how exactly the AES project will have any effect whatsoever on Maryland residents’ fuel bills?

The AES project is not being accepted favorably.  The entire spectrum of Federal, State, and local certifications, permits, and recommendations required by FERC from AES has either been denied or is in litigation.

We cannot allow or tolerate any entity for capital gain to enter our region and negatively impact our environment and reverse or destroy the restorative work undertaken by Maryland, Pennsylvania, and Virginia.  

BOTTOM LINE - AES has done its best to relate to the public how good AES will be for the communities.  Its spin on information regarding environmental science, analytical chemical analyses, and socio-economic benefits is truly amazing, if you choose to believe their fairy tale! 

NOTE: Bibliography and references are available upon request at 410-477-3808.

Forever the Land - the Heritage of Russell and Kate Lord

By Mary U. Corddry

On April 27 the Gallery at Liriodendron Mansion at 502 West Gordon Street in Bel Air, will open an exhibition featuring the contributions of Russell and Kate Lord to the land conservation movement that reached a peak in the 1940’s.  It will introduce to a new generation some of the dedicated and dynamic people who led the way toward today’s agricultural preservation and land use efforts but have been all but forgotten. The exhibition will be opened by David R. Craig, the Harford County Executive.  On the following Sunday, May 4, one of the survivors of the era, Mary U. Corddry, who worked with the Lords from 1946 to 1951 as assistant editor of The Land magazine, will be on hand to talk about the Lords and their fellow Friends of the Land.  

Kate Lord was an artist and illustrator and Russell Lord, a nationally known writer and editor on subjects related to rural life and the care of the earth.  Both were born into well-known families in Baltimore County.  During much of their most productive years, they lived in Harford County.  First, from l934 to 1944, they lived and worked at Thorn Meadow on Priestford Road. Then, after assignments in Washington and elsewhere, they returned to the county, living briefly at the old and now vanished Country Club Inn in Bel Air, and then, until their deaths, at a house on West Main Street.

Here they entertained and worked with such giants of the conservation movement as Hugh Hammond Bennett who headed, with enormous vitality, the newly established Soil Conservation Service, now an active part of every rural community in the United States.  Then there was Louis Bromfield, a best selling novelist and international celebrity.  He had left the colorful world of ex-patriots in Paris, to return to his native Ohio and develop his Malabar Farm into a demonstration of new soil conservation rebuilding and conservation practices that made it the most famous farm in the nation and perhaps the world.

Kate Lord illustrated Bromfield’s best selling books, The Farm, Pleasant Valley, and Malabar Farm.  She also illustrated Russell Lord’s books, culminating a lifetime of writing in the field-- Forever the Land and The Care of the Earth.

Louis Bromfield became the star and Russell Lord the chronicler of a national organization called Friends of the Land, dedicated to creating a national awareness of the misuse and depletion of the nation’s soil and how vital to the future was the conservation of land and water.  The word “ecology” was just beginning to be part of the general vocabulary.  Contour plowing, no-till farming, and the use of legumes to rebuild soil were not then the familiar concepts they have become today.        

A centerpiece of the Liriodendron exhibition will be the complete files of The Land, a quarterly magazine Russell Lord created and edited from March 1941 to 1954.  It was published by Friends of the Land and went out to its 10,000 members.  In any issue could be found pieces by such giants in the field as E.B. White, John Dos Passos, Aldo Leopold, Gifford Pinchot, John Collier, and of course Louis Bromfield, along with scores of drawings by Kate Lord.

 
From: "Congressman C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger" 
Subject: Message from Congressman Dutch Ruppersberger 
Date: Thursday, 3 January 2008 

Dear Ms. Beazley: 

Recent news accounts have highlighted the threat of lead poisoning, and I wanted to call your attention to the serious threat of lead paint poisoning in our homes, and a new proposal to help families fix the problem. 

Indoor air quality becomes a greater concern in the winter months. With people spending much more time indoors, their risk of exposure to lead paint increases. Almost 24 million American homes built before 1960 are at high risk for lead paint hazards, according to a 2000 report by the President's Task Force on Environmental Health Risks and Safety Risks to Children. 

Young children exposed to lead paint can suffer significant problems, including reduced intellectual ability, learning difficulties and behavioral problems, and long-term health consequences. In 1978, the Consumer Product Safety Commission banned the use of lead paint in residences. However, many older homes still have lead paint that was applied before the ban took effect. 

While the incidence of lead poisoning is decreasing in rental homes, the incidence of lead poisoning in owner-occupied homes is increasing. For too many families, the costs associated with eliminating exposure to lead in their homes are too high. 

I recently introduced the Home Lead Safety Tax Credit Act, which would help homeowners and landlords with some of the expenses associated with lead paint removal. It is my hope that the Committee on Ways and Means will hold a hearing on the bill early next year. 

The Home Lead Safety Tax Credit Act would provide a tax credit incentive for homeowners to reduce the amount of lead in their homes. The bill would authorize a tax credit for 50% of the costs of reducing lead hazards (or a maximum of $3000 for lead abatement costs and $1,000 for the cost of interim lead control measures) in U.S. homes built before 1960 in which low-income 
children younger than 6 years old or women of child-bearing age reside. This tax credit will help homeowners take the steps necessary to keep their families safe from lead poisoning. 

For additional information about what you can do today to make your home safe, you can visit the Environmental Protection Agency’s website at www.epa.gov/lead or call the National Lead Information Center at 1-800-424-LEAD (5323). 

Please do not hesitate to contact my office regarding this or other issues of interest to you and your family. To receive additional information about issues that are facing Congress, Maryland and the Nation that may affect you and your community, please visit my website at www.dutch.house.gov and sign up for my periodic e-mail newsletter. 

Sincerely, 
C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger 
Member of Congress

Sunday Streets – What is Sunday Streets?

By: Carol Silldorff

One Less Car and 1000 Friends of Maryland Sunday Streets Program Coordinator
A program that brings happiness to the streets of Baltimore every Sunday!   Last fall, One Less Car along with 1000 Friends of Maryland took on the challenge of making Maryland the first State to host weekly Sunday Streets.  Just over 20 years ago, the City of Bogotá Colombia began the Sunday Streets (Ciclovia) concept by reserving selected streets for pedestrian/bike use. Now, nearly a million people fill the roads of Bogotá every Sunday morning.

During Sunday Streets, you will be able to enjoy the outdoors, participate in recreational activities, talk with neighbors, and meet new people from throughout our City.  Imagine approximately 10 miles of partially closed roads creating a festival atmosphere where families, joggers, cyclists, casual strollers, dog walkers, skateboarders, skaters, and runners of all ages have a great time together every single Sunday.

Sunday Streets isn’t a race, parade, or competition.  It’s simply a FREE weekly program! 

Participants move along the route at their own pace.  They can start wherever they wish, for as long as they wish.  It’s an opportunity to enjoy Baltimore from a new perspective, get some exercise, and have some fun!  

We are working hard to bring Sunday Streets to major Maryland cities where our streets become our playgrounds!  Regardless of age or economic background, everyone is welcome to enjoy free and fun recreational activities.  Imagine the new level of activity, excitement, shrinking waistlines, and discovery of our sometimes-unknown neighborhoods. 

EVERYONE can participate, even pets.  For more information, contact Carol Silldorff at 410-960-6493 or carolsilldorff@comcast.net or Greg Cantori at 410-235-7068 or gcantori@knottfoundation.org.

Baltimore Green Week 

By Carol Silldorff, Baltimore Green Week Program Director

April 26 – May 2 will mark the 5th anniversary of Baltimore Green Week (BGW), a week-long program of community events, forums, lectures, and hands-on activities throughout Baltimore City, promoting a healthy sustainable environment.  The week kicks off with an EcoFestival on April 26 at Druid Hill Park and will then continue for 5 days of events focusing on sustainability topics that affect our lifestyle, health, environment, and community.

The EcoFestival will have a local fair feel and include 100 vendors and exhibitors, a rain barrel workshop, guided toxic tours of Baltimore, diverse music, and healthy food.  There are plans to have a Wellness Area including yoga, other holistic modalities, and an EcoKids Area.

After the EcoFestival, following are program highlights for April 28 – May 2:

· Building Healthy Green Communities – Green building design, rehab and smart growth has a large, direct impact on the environment.  BGW’s goal is to highlight such solutions for everyone in Baltimore no matter their socio-economic level.

· Green Space and the Natural Environment – Even though BGW represents an urban community, our actions affect the natural environment including the Chesapeake Bay, and we can make our urban area more green and livable.  We show connection to how we live and how we can change for the benefit of the larger environment and us.

· Public Health/Environmental Justice – Baltimore has more chronic environmental disorders per capita than most cities, and most of the affected population is in the low-income neighborhoods.  The goal of the day is to highlight these truly environmental issues, and bring “green” solutions to the problems.

· Economic Development/Green Business and Employment Opportunities – A vital part of any “green” solution is to incorporate it into our economy and business model.  BGW’s goal for this day is to showcase business opportunities that will create new employment and business opportunities from the growing “green” industrial revolution.

· Faith Based Organizations and Movement toward Sustainability – Learn how Baltimore religious groups are responding to environmental/sustainability issues.  

The first EcoFestival and Green Week events in 2004 included speakers, exhibitors, and fun family activities that drew hundreds of attendees.  Over the next few years BGW built on that success and in 2007 approximately 5,000 people attended the BGW events.

To learn more, please visit www.baltimoregreenweek.org.  If you are interested in volunteering, vending, exhibiting, sponsoring, advertising or participating, please complete the “contact us” form.

 

Greater Baltimore Children & Nature Conference – February 20

On February 20, a Greater Baltimore Children & Nature Conference will convene at Waldorf School of Baltimore, 4801 Tamarind Road, Baltimore City.  The conference will begin with a breakfast buffet at 8:30 AM, followed by speakers, panels, and other events from 9 – 5.  

The conference launches a Greater Baltimore Leave No Child Inside Campaign (LNCI).  Attendees are invited to join a peer-to-peer dialogue with invited community leaders across the sectors of health, education, government, business, faith, and the arts.  The purpose is to explore the many ways that contact with the natural world can help our youth thrive and become stewards of our urban environment.  Attendees will strategize how to increase opportunities for nature experiences in Baltimore City.  The discussions will lead to specific action plans for nature connections in City schools and neighborhoods.  Afterwards, there will be follow-up networking by the steering committee.  Future forums will be held on specific topics for community building.

The keynote speaker will be Akiima Price, Chief of Education and Programs for the New York Restoration Project.  Joan Almon, Chair of the Alliance for Childhood, will speak about unstructured outdoor play.  The agenda also includes a youth panel; a youth-produced video about the environment; a panel of adult health experts and nature program leaders; and a review of relevant case studies from Baltimore community gardens, schoolyards, and parks.

The conference is free, but space is limited to 180.  To register, contact Mary Hardcastle, Conference Coordinator, at 410-598-1815 or mary@hookedonnature.org.  For information about other LNCI campaigns in the U.S., check out the Children & Nature Network’s website at www.cnaturenet.org.

Global Climate Forum – February 13

On February 13 at 7:00 PM, the “Global Climate Forum 2008: The Time Is Now” will be held in McGuire Hall at Loyola College.  The forum will feature a climate talk from the movie “An Inconvenient Truth” by Lise Van Susteren, who has been trained by Al Gore.  The talk will be followed by questions and answers with a panel of experts on various aspects of climate change including Cindy Parker, a physician; Daniel Kirk-Davidoff, a climate modeler; and Armin Rosencranz, a lawyer and political scientist.  There will be information tables from environmental groups, including the Sierra Club, for attendees to visit.  The event is being held in February so that attendees can hopefully get behind Maryland’s proposed Global Warming Solutions Act.  For more information, contact Elizabeth Dahl at eedahl@loyola.edu or 410-617-2236.


BGE Tree Cutting

By Mary C. Corddry, GB Outings Leader

After public protests, Baltimore Gas and Electric (BGE) temporarily halted its tree cutting in the power line right-of-way along Cromwell Bridge Road in Baltimore County.  All trees were stripped in a 66-foot-wide swath on the hillside bordering Cromwell Bridge Road from Loch Raven Drive to Oakleigh Road.  BGE plans to use herbicides to prevent re-growth of trees that could fall on power lines and knock out power.  Minebank Run is across the road at the bottom of the hillside.  The County recently completed a $4 million restoration of this Chesapeake Bay tributary.

Hikers have also noticed extensive tree cutting (not trimming) by BGE along its power line right-of-ways in relatively isolated areas of Loch Raven Reservoir, Patapsco Valley State Park, and Gunpowder State Park.  The de-forestation occurs down hillsides to streams, with little effort to limit environmental damage from erosion of hillsides, disturbance of streams, cutting of native species, destruction of the local ecosystem (forests, bogs, streams), and intrusion of invasive species once shade from the tree canopy is lost.  In back of where I live in Carroll County, BGE recently “trimmed” the trees along the right-of-way for its power lines, essentially cutting in half lengthwise the trees bordering the small woods.  The trees are left as an eyesore, struggling to survive.

There are Federal guidelines for Transmission maintenance.  Complaints about BGE tree cutting and reports of violations may be filed with the Public Service Commission at 410-767-8000 or on the website of the Environmental Protection Agency.

Area Environmental News

· The 22-member Maryland Commission on Climate Change, appointed by the Governor and led by State Cabinet officers, advised in its “Climate Action Plan” that the State follow California’s example and pass a law requiring a 25 percent reduction in greenhouse gases by 2020, and then slash global warming pollution by 90 percent by 2050.  The report recommends for Maryland to join other States in the region by creating a “cap and trade” system of penalties and rewards to discourage pollution from carbon dioxide from power plants and other sources.  Other recommendations are to encourage energy conservation and alternative energy sources, improve planning and managing of growth, reduce sprawl and the miles that people have to drive, and require developers to build “soft shorelines” or artificial wetlands instead of rock walls along certain shorelines.

· A committee formed by the Governor and chaired by Lt. Gov. Anthony G. Brown, reported that Maryland needs to spend billions of dollars on work force training, education, water and sewer, and transportation projects to prepare for the impact of the Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) of the U.S. Department of Defense.  The “BRAC Subcabinet,” representing 11 State agencies, was formed by the Governor to ready the State for more than 15,000 defense-related workers and their families moving into Maryland by 2011, mostly in Harford and Anne Arundel Counties.  The plan calls for an investment of $1.l6 billion in 26 transportation projects in the next 5 years.  

· BRAC planning is also underway in the impacted localities.  Baltimore City issued a “BRACTION” Plan.  The City projects as many as 2,552 new households by 2018 due to BRAC.  In response, the City is planning strategic improvements to its transportation system, public works infrastructure, residential neighborhoods, and schools.  The City intends to capture its share of BRAC-related growth and to maximize the opportunity for revitalization and economic development that BRAC presents by marketing “Live Baltimore.”  The BRACTION Plan focuses on the impacts that BRAC and population growth will have on transportation and infrastructure, planning and zoning, marketing and policy, workforce development, and business and contracting opportunities for minority and women owned businesses in the City.

· In January, Baltimore City implemented a single-stream recycling program.  Thousands more than the 10,000 recycling bins initially available had to be ordered because the City under-estimated the public’s interest in recycling.  The new program allows residents to place plastics, paper, glass, cans, and other recyclable material in the same bin or other container for curbside collection.  To discourage the use of plastic bags, recyclables will no longer be accepted in plastic bags.

Project Clean Stream – April 5

Have you recently seen a stream or shoreline covered with trash?  Volunteer for Project Clean Stream to help clean it up.

On Saturday, April 5, 9 AM -noon, volunteers will clean up local streams and shorelines all around Central Maryland and the Eastern Shore as part of the annual Project Clean Stream.  Events are also being scheduled on other days.  

· The Greater Baltimore Sierra Club will have a stream cleanup at Double Rock Park on April 19.  Check out the outings schedule in this newsletter for more information.

· The Prettyboy Watershed Alliance will have a watershed project on April 12.  For information, email prettyboywatershed@gmail.com or check out the website at www.prettyboywatershed.org.

· The Jones Falls Watershed Association will have trash clean-ups on April 5, 9 AM – noon throughout Baltimore City and County.  Contact Suzanne Greene for more information at 410-366-3036 or sgreene@jonesfalls.org.

Pick your stream or have one assigned to you.  Sign up to lead a clean up as Site Captain or to participate as a crew member.  Students may earn service learning hours.  The Alliance for the Chesapeake Bay coordinates the event, which is sponsored by the Chesapeake Bay Trust, watershed associations, and local governments.  

To volunteer or suggest a clean up site, contact Kate Dowling of the Alliance at 410-377-6270 or email her at kdowling@acb-online.org.  Check out the Alliance’s website at www.alliancechesbay.org.  The website has a map of sites and indicates which sites need Site Captains.  The Site Captains are provided with training, a first aid kit, gloves, trash bags, and other clean up supplies.  Arrangements are made to pick up the cans, bottles, plastic bags, tires, and other finds.  Wear shoes and clothes that can get wet and muddy.

The event drew over 2,500 volunteers in 2007, who gathered trash at over 100 sites in 12 counties and Baltimore City.   The Irvine Nature Center began the event over 30 years ago as a clean up in the Jones Falls watershed.

Check out other upcoming stream clean up events:

* Patuxent River Clean Up on April 14 - contact 301-249-8200 ext 6 or www.cleanpatuxent.org
* 20th Annual Potomac River Watershed Clean Up on April 5, 9 AM - noon

* Lower Susquehanna River Sweep—contact Nancy Clark at 410-642-9322 or email susquehannagreenway@direcway.com

Earth Day – April 22

Check out observances of Earth Day 2008 on April 22 or on the weekends.  Celebrate Mother Earth in a manner of your choice.  Clean up a local stream, such as the Sierra Club outing at Double Rock Park on April 19 (see this newsletter’s outings schedule).  Take a hike.  Participate in local events for tree planting, recycling, invasive plant removal, etc.

Earth Day is celebrated nationwide in cities and towns large and small.  For 2008, the Green Apple Festival is expanding from New York, Chicago, and San Francisco to seven other major U.S. cities, including Washington, D.C.

The modern environmental movement began on March 21, 1970 with the first Earth Day celebration.  Twenty million Americans took to the streets, parks, and auditoriums coast-to-coast to demonstrate for a healthy, sustainable environment.  This led to the creation of the Environmental Protection Agency and the passage of the Clean Air, Clean Water, and Endangered Species Acts.  In 1990, Earth Day went global, mobilizing 200 million people in 141 countries.  Earth Day 2000 involved 5,000 environmental organizations in 184 countries.  

The international Earth Day is observed on the spring equinox, which is March 20 this year.  

Activities of the Jones Falls Watershed Association

· A Baltimore City and County Watershed Conference is scheduled for March 1.  Learn about the goals of the new City/County Watershed Agreement.

· The Jones Falls Watershed Association’s Annual Forum is scheduled for March 16.

· Join the Jones Falls Watershed Association for invasive plant removals 9:30 –12 on March 8 at Meadowood Park just outside the Baltimore Beltway on Falls Road and on May 10 at Stony Run Park.  Contact Suzanne Greene at sgreene@jonesfalls.org.

· On April 5, 9 AM – noon, the Association will coordinate watershed cleanups throughout Baltimore City and County as part of Project Clean Stream.

· Last year over 450 volunteers participated to plant 1,300 trees, shrubs, and flowers along Stony Run between Northern Parkway and Coldspring Avenue.  Volunteers included local schools, Irvine Nature Center, and businesses. This effort was in support of Baltimore City’s extensive stream restoration project to control erosion.

· Hundreds of native trees are available for planting this spring or fall at schools located in the Jones Falls Watershed.  Contact Suzanne for more information.

· For more information about activities and volunteer opportunities, contact 410-366-3036 or www.jonesfalls.org.

Wanted – Volunteers to Maintain Local Trails

We are scheduling ongoing trail maintenance to rediscover and maintain the old Prettyboy Trail along the shores of Prettyboy Reservoir.  The Prettyboy Watershed Alliance and the Mountain Club of Maryland are collaborating with the GB Sierra Club in this effort.  Tools are available.  For information about upcoming outings, contact Mary Corddry at 410-239-4590 or 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

On Saturday, March 29, the Mountain Club of Maryland in partnership with the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club will clear and repair trails in the Hereford Area of Gunpowder State Park.  Please come out and help us get the trails ready for the spring and summer hiking seasons.  We will meet at 9:00 AM at the Mt. Carmel Road Park and Ride (Exit #27 of I-83).  Bring lunch, water, and work gloves.  Contact Mike O’Connor at (410) 871‑0066 or email sharonmike2002@msn.com.
Wanted: Weed Warriors for Invasive Plant Removal

If you are interested in outings for invasive plant removal, contact Mary Corddry at 443-386-0862, 410-239-4590, or XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.  Invasive removals are scheduled for the Glen Ellen Trail in the Loch Raven area of Baltimore County on March 22 and in Leakin Park of Baltimore City on May 17.  (See the Outings Schedule.)

For non-Sierra Club invasive plant removal activities, planting of trees and other native species, stream cleanup, and stream monitoring, contact the following organizations for information about training sessions and outings:

· Cromwell Valley Park, call 410-887-2503 Mon–Fri 9-2 or for information about invasive plant removals in the park the 2nd Saturday of each month, 9 am-noon.  Tools and refreshments are provided.  You may also call to volunteer to participate in trail maintenance outings at check cvpark@bcpl.netthe park.  Check out the park’s varied activities.

· Gunpowder Valley Conservancy, 410-343-3478 or info@gunpowderfalls.org, www.gunpowderfalls.org

· Herring Run Watershed Association, 410-254-1577, volunteer@herringrun.org.  Volunteers are sought to adopt sections of Herring Run to monitor, report, and prevent pollution.

· Irvine Nature Center, 410-484-2413, www.explorenature.org

· Jones Falls Watershed Association, 410-366-3036, www.jonesfalls.org or email sgreene@jonesfalls.org.  Join them for invasive plant removals 9:30 –12 on March 8 at Meadowood Park just outside the Baltimore Beltway on Falls Road and on May 10 at Stony Run Park.  

· Maryland Native Plant Society, www.mdflora.org
· Prettyboy Watershed Alliance, http://www.prettyboywatershed.org/ or email prettyboywatershed@gmail.com
· A Prettyboy Watershed cleanup is scheduled as part of Project Clean Stream on April 12.

· There will be tree plantings at Leister Park in Hampstead on March 22 and April 6, 1-4 PM.

· Urban Weed Warrior Program, Baltimore City Recreation & Parks, 410-396-0359, weeds@baltimorecity.gov.

Non-Sierra Club Outings

Check out the websites of the following non-Sierra Club organizations for information about their outings:

· Appalachian Mountain Club, D.C.: http://www.amc-dc.org/Events/date.htm

· Baltimore Bike Club: www.baltobikeclub.org
· Baltimore Canoe Club: www.baltimorecanoeclub.org
· Biotrek Naturalists: www.biotrek.org
· Center Hiking Club: www.centerhikingclub.org

· Chesapeake Audubon Society: http://www.chesapeakeaudubon.org/fldtrips.htm
· Chesapeake Paddlers Association: http://www.cpakayaker.com/index.html
· Hiking in Harford County: web site with links by Peter H. Anderson: http://www.phanderson.com/harford/

· Maryland Native Plant Society: http://www.mdflora.org/events/currentevents.html

· Maryland Outdoor Club: www.marylandoutdoorclub.org
· Mountain Club of Maryland: www.mcomd.org
In Search of:  More Outings and Outings Leaders

Calling all leaders and outdoors enthusiasts.  Help enhance the outings offerings for the Greater Baltimore Area with more activities of all types, locations, and difficulty —hiking, trail maintenance, watershed cleanup, invasive plant removal, tree planting, strolling, nature exploration for children, stargazing, canoeing, tubing, kayaking, bicycling, car camping, backpacking, orienteering, cross country skiing, bird watching.  If you are interesting in sharing your outdoors pursuits and special places with others, find out how to get started.  Talk to an outings leader.  Attend the quarterly Outings Planning Meeting on April 3.  Participate in an outing.  Contact Jack Wise, Outings Chair, at 410-256-3963.

Steps to Becoming an Outings Leader

Experience is not required.  You don’t need to be a naturalist.  Training and mentoring are provided.  

· To find out how to get started, contact Jack Wise, Outings Chair, at 410-256-3963.  Jack has information and resource materials that are useful for new leaders. 

· Outings leaders are required to be a Sierra Club member and at least 18 years old.

· Take the Sierra Club Outings Leader training (Basic OLT 101) or comparable training from a local outings entity.  Jack will give you the access codes for the on-line course of the National Sierra Club.  Also, check out the Maryland Chapter’s Chesapeake newsletter for training given by Dan Soeder, the Chapter’s Outings Chair.  

· Arrange to take a Red Cross basic first aid course or a comparable or higher level course (e.g., wilderness first aid courses offered by Stonehearth Open Learning Opportunities, the Wilderness Safety Council, etc.).  

· Purchase the required first aid kit.  The Sierra Club will reimburse you for your expenses.  Contact Joyce Fletcher, Outings Treasurer, at 410-254-7240 about reimbursement.

· Provisionally lead at least one outing, accompanied by an experienced outings leader.

· Once you have completed these requirements, inform Jack and contact Bette Thomson, Outings Gatekeeper, at 410-666-2696 or bette888@verizon.net.   She will add you to the list of outings leaders.

Participating in Sierra Club Hikes & Other Outings

1. Sierra Club outings are open to everyone—members and non-members.  Activities are normally “rain or shine” at the leader’s discretion.  Check with the leader if the weather appears threatening.  Reservations are not required and there is no charge, unless noted in the announcement.

2. Beginners are welcome.  If you haven’t hiked before or not for a long time and aren’t sure about your capabilities, choose an easy outing to start out.  If the outing requires experience or good conditioning, this will be stated in the announcement.  Call the outing leader if you have questions about the terrain, difficulty, duration, or recommended clothing or equipment.

3. Children under 18 years old must be accompanied by a parent, guardian, or other responsible adult.  Check out the outing’s details and call the leader ahead of time to find out if the hike is suitable for children, particularly if you want to bring a very young child.  If older teenagers want to attend without their parents, they must have the outing leader’s prior consent and have the Minor Medical Treatment Authorization form and a permission slip signed by their parent/guardian.

4. Dogs and other pets are not allowed on Sierra Club outings, unless the activity is specifically advertised in the announcement as being “dog friendly.”

5. Participants must have the proper clothing, shoes, equipment, and stamina for the event.  Bring at least one quart of water with you for every five miles or two hours of hiking.  Bring a lunch, snacks, or more.  Always bring rain gear.  In cold weather, dress in layers with synthetics or wool against your skin.  Avoid cotton.  During hunting season, wear bright clothing; don’t impersonate a deer.  Wear good hiking boots that support your ankles, which you’ve broken in before the hike.  Carry a personal first aid kit.  Bring any medications that you may need.  A hiking stick can come in handy when crossing streams or navigating slippery or rocky slopes.

6. Practice low impact hiking.  Keep on the trail to avoid trampling things or getting hurt.

7. Keep with the group.  A “sweep” is usually designated to go last and make sure no one gets lost or runs into trouble.

8. Since there are rarely bathroom facilities, every hour or so the outing leader will announce a “separation”.  Men and women walk out of sight of each other to answer Nature’s call.  Pick a spot at least 200 feet from any water.

9. It is encouraged that outings participants carpool between a meeting place and the trailhead.  However, the Sierra Club does not have insurance for carpooling arrangements and assumes no liability.  Carpooling is strictly a private arrangement among the participants, who assume full responsibility and liability for all risks associated with such travel. 

10. All participants in Sierra Club outings are required to sign a standard liability waiver before the outing begins. If you want to read the waiver beforehand or get a copy of the Minor Medical Treatment Authorization form, see http://www.sierraclub.org/outings/chapter/forms/index.asp or call 415-977-5630. 

Outings of the Sierra Club Greater Baltimore Group

February - June 2008

Also, see the outings schedule of the Sierra Club’s Howard County Group at: www.maryland.sierraclub.org/hc

FEBRUARY
Anytime in February GB - Moderate. Cross Country Ski Trips

Ski locally in the Baltimore area or in Western Maryland when there is enough snow. Call Jack 410-256-3963.

Sat. Feb. 23 GB – Moderate.  Gunpowder Hike at Belair Rd. (Older children and dogs are welcome)

4 miles along the Gunpowder River.  See how river habitat changes in the winter.  Dress for the weather.  Children under 18 must be accompanied by a parent or other responsible adult.  Meet at 11 AM in the parking lot for the trails on Belair Road (Route 1), on the north side of bridge over the river, which is north of the Baltimore Beltway.  For information, call Mary at 410-239-4590, 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Mon. Feb. 25 GB – Easy.  Special Meeting with Speaker and Hiker Quiz

Come to a special general meeting of the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club.  Baltimore Trails author Bryan MacKay will talk about updates to his book and present a slide show about the John Muir Trail in California.  There will be a hikers quiz with questions about local trails, trail skills, and trail threats, with a backpack donated by REI as the prize.  For more information, contact Richard Klein at 410-654-3021 or Rklein@ceds.org.

MARCH

Anytime in March GB - Moderate. Cross Country Ski Trips

Ski locally in the Baltimore area or in Western Maryland when there is enough snow. Call Jack 410-256-3963.

Sun. Mar. 2 GB – Moderate. Cross Country Ski Trip
Possible cross country skiing.  If there is no snow or not enough snow, a hike will be held.  Meet at the Mt. Carmel Road Park & Ride off I-83 north at 12:00 noon.  For details, call Jack at 410-256-3963.

Sat. Mar. 15 GB – Moderate. Patapsco Hike

About 4 miles. Meet at the Rolling Road Park & Ride off I-95 south at 10 AM.  For more information, call John at 410-566-0915.

Fri. Mar. 21 GB – Easy. Happy Hour and Social

Members and non-members are invited to meet 6 – 8 PM for socialization, happy hour, and dinner at the Charred Rib in the Ridgely Shopping Center in Lutherville near York Road. Walking distance to the Lutherville light rail station. For details, contact Paul at 410-667-4889 or pstech@smart.net
Sat. Mar. 22 GB – Moderate. Invasive Plant Removal along Glen Ellen – Seminary Trail 

Help cut invasive vines and pull other non-native plants along the Glen Ellen – Seminary Trail in the Loch Raven Watershed.  Meet at 9:00 AM on Seminary Ave. just past the light to the left off Dulaney Valley Rd., just north of the Baltimore Beltway.  Tools and gloves will be provided.  For information, call Mary at 410-239-4590, 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Sat. Mar. 22 GB – Moderate.  Prettyboy Reservoir Hike (Older children and dogs are welcome)

4-6 miles along the shoreline and through forests around Prettyboy Reservoir along the old Prettyboy Trail, newly re-discovered and maintained by the GB Sierra Club in collaboration with the Prettyboy Watershed Alliance and the Mountain Club of Maryland.  Enjoy the pristine water and wildlife along this isolated trail.  Look for the beginning signs of spring.  Meet at 1:00 PM at the Mt Carmel Rd. park and ride just west off I-83 north of the Baltimore Beltway.  For details, call Mary at 410-239-4590, 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Sun. Mar. 23 GB - Easy. Non-Denominational Sunrise Service at Rocks State Park 

Celebrate the true meaning of Easter.  The service will be followed by fellowship with coffee, cocoa, and donuts, and an easy to moderate hike of about 3-4 miles. Children OK with prior approval. Meet at church parking lot on Seminary Ave. west of Dulaney Valley Rd at 5:30 AM. Call Paul at 410-667-4889 or email pstech@smart.net for details.

Sat. Mar. 29 GB – Moderate. Gunpowder State Park Trail Maintenance
The Mountain Club of Maryland in partnership with the Greater Baltimore Sierra Club will clear and repair trails in the Hereford Area of Gunpowder State Park.  Please come out and help us get the trails ready for the spring and summer hiking seasons.  We will meet at 9:00 AM at the Mt. Carmel Road Park and Ride (Exit #27 of I-83).  Bring lunch, water, and work gloves.  Contact Mike O’Connor at (410) 871‑0066 or email sharonmike2002@msn.com.
APRIL

Thurs. April 3 GB - Outings Planning Meeting

New and prospective outings leaders are welcome to attend the next quarterly meeting of the Greater Baltimore Group’s Outings Committee on Thursday, April 3.  Come plan new outings and meet other outings leaders.  If you're interested in leading outings and are curious about what is involved, come and talk with the outings leaders.  The meeting will be held at the Panera Bread restaurant in Timonium, beginning with dinner and socialization at 6:30 in a quiet corner and the meeting to follow at 7:00.  From I-83 north, take exit 16 Timonium Rd. east, turn left on York Rd., and turn right at the next light for the Timonium Center across from the State Fairgrounds.  For more information, call Bette at 410-666-2696.

Sat. April 5 GB – Moderate. Gunpowder River Hike

About 4 miles.  Meet at the Mt. Carmel Road Park & Ride off I-83 north at 11 AM.  For more information, call John at 410-566-0915.

Sun. April 6 GB – Moderate. Muddy Run Hike

6-7 miles in southern Pennsylvania along a beautiful stream and through hemlock stands untouched by blight.  Meet at 11:00 AM at the K-Mart on Belair Road just north of the Baltimore Beltway exit 32.  For more information, call Jack at 410-256-3963.

Sat. April 19 GB – Moderate. Earth Day Stream Cleanup at Double Rock Park (Child-Friendly Outing)

Celebrate Earth Day (April 22) a few days early by cleaning up trash (bottles, cans, plastic bags, etc.) in and around the stream at this neighborhood park that includes a waterfall and trails through woodlands.  Children under 18 must be accompanied by a parent or other responsible adult.  Wear footwear for wading in shallow water.  Trash bags and gloves will be provided.  Meet at 10 AM in the parking lot at the park’s entrance at the end of Texas Ave. off Harford Rd. in Parkville.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Sat. & Sun. April 26 & 27 GB – Moderate. Car Camping at Caledonia State Park in PA

Camping and day hiking along lakes and streams in the Michaux State Forest in Pennsylvania.  For details, call Jack at 410-256-3963.

MAY

Sun. May 4 GB – Sing-Along at Perry Point Veterans Hospital

Brighten the lives of patients at the Perry Point Veterans Hospital with a visit and sing-along accompanied by guitar and other instruments you may bring. Many of the people here do not have family and friends to visit them, and they appreciate interaction with other people, which is how we can show our appreciation for their sacrifices for our country. We will follow our visit with a short walk around Havre De Grace (they have a special celebration that weekend), and an early dinner at an inexpensive diner with great food. Meet at church parking lot on Seminary Ave. west of Dulaney Valley Rd at 1:00 PM. Children OK with prior approval. Call Paul at 410-667-4889 or email pstech@smart.net for details. 
Wed. May 7 GB – Easy. Gunpowder River Evening Hike

See wildflowers and perhaps herons and beavers.  Easy mile or two.  Meet at the parking lot at the Gunpowder River and Belair Road north of the Baltimore Beltway at 6:30 PM.  For more information, call Jack at 410-256-3963.

Sat. May 17 GB – Moderate. Invasive Plant Removal in Leakin Park.

Help cut invasive vines out of beautiful old trees in Leakin Park in Baltimore City.  As well as getting satisfaction from freeing trees that are being choked and strangled, you will be rewarded with excellent exercise. Tools and gloves will be available.  Meet at 10 AM at the Carrie Murray Nature Center in Leakin Park, off of Windsor Mill Road in Baltimore City.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Sat. May 17 GB – Moderate. Bicycle Ride on the Gwynns Falls Trail (Older children are welcome).

Explore all or part of the new 15-mile bike trail that runs from near Rt. 70, through a series of parks along the Gwynns Falls to Middle Branch Park at Baltimore City’s waterfront.  Children under 18 must be accompanied by a parent or other responsible adult.  Meet at 1 PM with your bicycle at Trailhead # 2, Winans Meadow – Leakin Park, 4500 Franklintown Rd off of Cooks Lane/Security Boulevard in Baltimore City.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Wed. May 21 GB – Easy.  Evening Hike at Cylburn Arboretum (Children and dogs are welcome).

2 mile evening stroll along woodland trails and through formal gardens around a mansion house from the 1880s.  Children under 18 must be accompanied by a parent or other responsible adult.  Dogs must be friendly and leashed.  Meet at 6:30 PM in the parking spaces along the side of the road just before the mansion.  The park is in Baltimore City on Greenspring Ave. just off the Jones Falls Expressway between Coldspring Ave. and Northern Parkway.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

JUNE
Sat. June 14 GB – Easy. Kayaking and Day at the Beach at Hammerman State Park

Kayak where the Gunpowder River and Dundee Creek empty into the Chesapeake Bay.  Explore the marshes and shoreline and look for wildlife in the air, in the water, and along the shores.  Meet at 10 AM on the beach at the Hammerman Area of Gunpowder State Park.  The park is on Ebenezer Rd. reached from the Whitemarsh Blvd. east exit off I-95.   Bring your own or rent a kayak from Ultimate Watersports.  It is required to wear a life jacket.  There is an admission fee to the park.  Stay afterwards or join us later for a picnic lunch and day at this sandy beach, which has picnic tables, a bathhouse, playground, etc.  Kayaking is weather-dependent—no threat of thunderstorms and no high waves in the Bay.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.

Wed. June 18 GB – Easy.  Evening Hike at Prettyboy Reservoir (Older children and dogs are welcome)

2 miles along the shoreline and through forests around Prettyboy Reservoir along the old Prettyboy Trail, newly re-discovered and maintained by the GB Sierra Club in collaboration with the Prettyboy Watershed Alliance and the Mountain Club of Maryland.  Enjoy the pristine water and wildlife (maybe a beaver) along this isolated trail.  Meet at 6:30 PM at the Mt Carmel Rd. park and ride just west off I-83 north of the Baltimore Beltway.  For more information, contact Mary at 410-239-4590 (home), 443-386-0862 (cell), or email at XxDiTz4LyFxX@aol.com.
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